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Energy conservation: Cold water, less heat 
The unexpectedly severe 

winter of 1976 brought home 
the fact that domestic 
energy supplies are de-
cidedly finite. The brunt 
of the fuel shortage, 
primarily natural gas, was 
borne largely by the 
northern areas of the 
country, but the south 
felt the effects of the 
prolonged severe tempera-
tures, too. 

No one can predict 
what this winter will 
bring, but if there is any 
lesson to be learned from 
last year's experience, 
it's the necessity of being 
prepared for any eventual-
ity. 

At the Medical College 
of Georgia, while there is 
no comprehensive plan cur-
rently in force, physical 
plant director W. Clay 
Adamson says steps are be-
ing taken to insure ade-
quate energy supplies 
through the upcoming cold 
months. 

"We're looking into 
having a company like IBM 
or Honeywell coming here 
and working out a total 
energy management program," 
says Adamson, "but the cost 
of such a system is quite 
high, and right now we 
don't know where we'd get 
the money for it." 

A system like this, he 
explains, utilizes 
computer-controlled auto-
matic shutoff s, which con-
trol electrical loads--
primarily motors--to help 
eliminate periods of peak 
demand. 

But meanwhile, Adamson 
adds, his division is 
working toward that goal 
using more conventional 
methods. 

For instance, lighting 
fixtures have been removed 
. in some areas where they 
have been determined un-
necessary. Individuals 
around campus are being 
asked to leave thermostats 
at no less than 78 degrees 
F. in warm weather (when 
air conditioners are run-
ning) and no more than 68 
degrees F. after the onset 
of colder weather. And in 
many non-patient areas on 
campus, hot water heaters 
are being taken out of 
service. 

"This last area is an 
extremely high energy 
user." says Earl T. Sweet, 
division mechanical engi-
neer. "You'd be surprised 

how much power it takes to 
heat water. What we're 
doing is reducing the a-
mount and temperature of 
domestic hot water ••• last 

winter,. one of the first 
things the poweJ;" company 
asked us to do was shut 
down some of these water 
heaters." 

Physical plant is also 
asking employes to make 
sure lights are turned off 
when leaving an area for 
the day. But, as electri-
cal engineer William 
O'Dell observes, too much 
turning on and off of 
lights can be more detri-
mental than simply letting 
them burn constantly. 

"There is a lot of mis-
understanding about turning 
lights on and off ••• lights 
provide heat--this is taken 
into account when a build-
ing and its heating and 
cooling system are designed 
And turning lights on and 
off many times a day can 
reduce the life of a 
fluorescent tube by up to 
50 percent. Besides, most 
of our savings--up to 75 
or 80 percent--are through 
heating, ventilation and 
air conditioning." 

The Medical College de-
pends on natural gas as 
its primary source of heat 
during the winter, but 
last year showed that the 
gas company can't always 
be counted upon to deliver 
what's needed. So MCG 
has backup systems to in-
sure uninterrupted and 
adequate heating, systems 
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Mims· is guide to rare treasures 
At first glance, a com-

mon bond between a 17th 
century Arabian book, an 
oil painting of Louis 
Dugas and bleeder cups may 
not be obvious • 

But a visit to the Med-
ical College library would 
help to show their rela-
tionship - they are all 
objects on display in the 
dignified stateliness of 
the rare book room. 

Housed within this· room 
are over 5,000 volumes of 
elegantly leatherbound 
books representing the 
true aristocracy of medi-
cine's history. Various 
antiquated surgical in-
struments, some rust spot-

Librarian Dorothy Mims 

ted from over 100 years of 
age and use, rest on the 
fireplace mantel and book-
shelves. To a scientifi-
cally modern person, these 
artifacts serve as a re-
minder of noble but often 
barbaric past medical 
practices which have e-
volved by the trial and 
error of experimentation 
to our present level of 
technical sophistication. 

The librarian for 
special collections, Mrs. 
Dorothy Mims, acts as a 
guide to the rare book 
room, relating anecdotes 
about the earl:y days of 
the Medical College and the 
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GWVNH administrator Benjamin Snyder with certificate 

GWVN H receives accreditation 
The Georgia War Veterans 

Nursing Home has received 
accreditation from the 
Joint Commission on Ac-
creditation of Hospitals 
following a recent onsite 
visit by a commission in-
spection team. 

The veterans' nursing 
facility, located on 15th 
St. near the Medical Col-
lege of Georgia, is one of 
1600 long-term care faci-
lities........in-the-- Uni t -ecL State's 
to meet the standards of 

JCAH. There are approxi-
mately 23,000 institutions 
that provide long-term 
care in this country, ac-
cording to the U.S. Depart-
ment of Health, Education 
and Welfare. 

The JCAH, founded in 
1918 by the American Col-
lege of Surg~ons, is a 
non-prof it organization 
which conducts voluntary 
accreditation inspections 
f_or J .. on-g-te~m ca~e f ac4-l-i--
ties and hospitals, as 
well as for psychiatric 

care institutions, homes 
for the aged and the men-
tally retarded. 

Accreditation by the 
JCAH Council for Long-Term 
Care Facilities means the 
veterans' nursing home has 
chosen to operate according 
to the standards set by the 
national commission and 
that the facility substan-
tially complies with the 
standards, says GWVNH ad-

-min~stF&Ecr Eenjamin 
Snyder. 

Turning off lights doesn't always help 
can't from p.l 
that operate on fuel oil. 

"Oil isn't our primary 
fuel," says O'Dell, "but 
starting last October, we 
were on reduced gas con-
sumption, so we had to 
shift partly to oil. We 
used 59 percent more fuel 
oil here last year than 
ever before. And that cost 
us 30 o'r 40 percent more 
than with natural gas." 

In the event of an 
electrical shortage, Cen-
tal Energy has a 1200 kW 
diesel generator that could 
provide power for the hos-
pital. And the R & E 
Building has a similar, 
though smaller (750 kW) 
unit as a backup system. 
"It's more expensive for 
us to generate our own 
power than to purchase it 
from Georgia Power, but 
it's there if we need it." 

Physical Plant has an 
ongoing records program 

MCG's annual Parent's 
Day will be Saturday, Oct. 
15. 

Dr. James Puryear, di-
rector of student affairs, 
says he is expecting ap-
proximately 500 parents of 

that charts energy usage 
in each building on campus. 

The usage is plotted on 
graphs in order to deter-
mine energy allocations 
for the individual struc-
tures and to insure that 
higher-than-normal loads 
aren't being incurred. 

medical and denta~ students 
to be on campus for the 
occasion. 

A reception hosted by 
the Faculty Wives' Club 
will be held in the Student 
Center at 10 a.m. for all 

This information is being 
used to help reduce the 
peak demand (on which MCG's 
power rates are based) and 
thus hold down the cost of 
power at the college. 

"The best thing we can 
do is ask people to coop-
erate -and work with us this 
winter," says Adamson. 
"When we come around to 
set the thermostats, people 
should leave them where 
they're set. And people, 
in spite of what they may 
believe, don't really help 
when they turn lights on 
and off over and over. 
We've got our highest util-
ity budget ever this year 
(more than $2.5 million) 
.•• it should be enough, but 
we need everyone's help to 
keep it in bounds." 

students and their fami-
lies. 

Dr. Moretz will be speak-
ing to the group at 11:30 
and tours of the campus will 
take place from noon until 
2:30 p.m. 

What they' re 
• saying ... 

July 21st, marked the 
second anniversary of my 
return to the nursing pro-
fess ion, after being con-
fined to a wheelchair for 
18 years. I call it my se-
cond miracle! 

I am taking this oppor-
tunity to say thanks to 
some of those responsible. 
First, of course, God in 
His Mysterious Way and a 
very remarkable lady are 
the principle agents for 
making it all happen. 

This lady has a broad 
spectrum of professional 
expertise, holds many im-
portant positions and has 
an exhaustive list of very 
impressive affiliations. 
Yet she never seems too 
busv to listen and help. 
She is a person of extreme 
sensitivity and warmth 
that puts one "at ease". I 
am speaking of our own Mrs. 
Betty M. Golden, director 
of Nursing and associate 
administrator of Talmadge 
Hospital. Through her 
generosity and professional 
guidance I was reinstated 
as a re2istered nurse. My 
thanks to Mrs. Golden's 
gracious secretary, Mrs. 
Satterfield for her contri-
bution. 

My sincere thanks goes 
to the following persons 
for -their faith in- me as an 
employe: Mrs. Ruth 
Pritchard - supervisor of 
7W and 8S; Mrs. Angie 
Williams - headnurse 7W; 
Mrs. Genie Farmer, our 
former headnurse and Mrs. 
Lennard - assistant head-
nurse 7W. 

Thanks to a~l the in-
service personnel for they 
were the gateway back to 
nursing. A most efficient 
group - ' they can make a 
saw's ear into a silk 
purse. 

My t)lanks to our own 
manager, Mrs. Henderson for 
her helpfulness. My 
co-workers and our friendly 
neighbors: labor and de-
livery and the newborn 
nursery for their coopera-
tion. All the physicians 
who have serviced our de-
partment have been just 
wonderful. 

I read an article in 
Reader's Digest once which 
stated that "a kind word 
sometimes makes the most of 
us awkward, even suspi-
cious". And that "direct 
praise of personality is 
uncomfortable and blinding". 
Forgive me for disregarding 
the article but I hope I 
did not cause any of these 
feelings. I am seeking 
nothing more than to de-
serve the faith placed in 
me. I did try to keep my 
compliments "low-key" but 
I must admit "my cup run-
neth over". 

-M. Beard - 7W 



Old books 
give insights 

Mims with rare volume (above); coll·ection includes .memorabilia (top). 

con' t from p.l 
books and instruments of 
the period. She explained 
about the acquisition of 
the old medical books and 
the genesis of the first 
library, "In 1834, soon 
after the old Medical 
College on Telfair Street 
was built, there were only 
six faculty members and a 
few students. Each faculty 
member donated $1,000 for 
the purchasing of books and 
materials needed to estab-
lish a medical library." 

"They entrusted the 
purchases to Dr. Louis 
Alexander Dugas, a faculty 
member of French ancestry, 
who was making a trip to 

Smoking 
Smoking in the hospital 

is permitted only in areas 
that are not posted "No 
Smoking". Included in 
these no smoking areas are 
corridors, elevators and 
areas where flammable liq-
uids, combustible gas or 
oxygen are stored or used. 

Patients may smoke in 
their rooms but ambulatory 
patients may not smoke in 
bed. For those patients 

his family homeland, which 
at that time, was very 
prominent in science and 
medicine. He seems to have 
collected wisely, bringing 
back a collection which 
included not only the most 
modern medical books, but 
also books on art, history 
and language to make the 
students well-rounded in 
the humanities. Several 
of the books he acquired 
were considered rare even 

· t hen. Among these is a 
Latin edition of the works 
of an Arabian physician, 
Avicenna, published in 
1608," added Mrs. Mims. 

Other items have found 
their way to the rare book 

room through donations to 
the college. Among these 
are obstetrical instru-
ments, graduated bleeding 
cups which "sucked-out" 
the evil disease, and a 
one-eared stethoscope. 
A mahogany apothecary 
chest with medicine vials 
containing all the ingred-
ients necessary for "home 
doctoring" is also on 
display. 

Relating one of her 
many anecdotes, Mrs. Mims 
stated, "Since books were 
so expensive and valuable, . 
the students in the early 
days of the College had to 
put a $10 security deposit 
down on each book they de-

confined to bed, the physi-
cian's permission must be 
obtained, and the patient 
must be supervised by 
either the nursing staff or 
a family member while he 
is smoking. 

Visitors and hospital 
personnel may not smoke in 
patient rooms. 

And finally, waste 
baskets should not be used 
as asht~ays. 

sired to check out." All 
of these early bookkeeping 
records still exist in a 
beautifully hand-written 
ledger. 

Mrs. Mims feels that the 
value of the old books is 
in the insight they provide 
to the evolution of medi-
cine. By glancing through 
them one can see "how verv 
close the early physicians 
came to discovering things, 
but would often fall just 
one step short of the ac-
tual discovery." For ex-
ample, fevers puzzled 
physicians. When a fever 
epidemic (yellow fever) 
hit Augusta in the 1800's, 
physicians were sure that 
the 'miasmic' air in 
freight train box cars 
arriving from Charleston 
was causing the epidemic. 
They weren't far from be-
ing right as contaminated 
mosquitoes were being 
transported to Augusta in 
railroad boxcars. 

A trip to the rare book 
room is like stepping into 
the past lives of those 
dedicated to "the art of 
healing". It is open for 
inspection any weekday as 
long as a librarian is 
there to serve as an escort. 
Mrs. Mims feels that there 
are items of interest to 
students and faculty in 
various fields. The finely 
engraved and hand colored 
atlases of anatomy would be 
of particular interest to 
th~ medical illustration 
students. For the nursing 
students, there is a copy 
of Florence Nightingale's 
Notes on Nursing. A number 
of dental classics in Dr . 
. Bernhard Weinberger' s 
Dental Bibliography are al-
so to be found in the rare 
book room. 

"The chief purpose in 
this program," explained 
Mrs. Mims, "is to help 
those at the Medical Col-
lege to find the history of 
medicine and the Medical 
College as fascinating as 
I do. 

Everyone is invited to 
come and browse through the 
medical annals of history 
shelved at the rare book 
room. If you're lucky, 
perhaps Dot Mims will 
volunteer a guided tour. 



Don't drown in a sea of files 
The lights dim. The cur-

tain parts and the smell of 
popcorn permeates the air. 

The projector light 
clicks on and the words, 
AND NOW A FEW SCENES FROM 
OUR UP COMING ATTRACTION •.• 
appear on the screen. The 
narrator begins to describe 
the action. 

"Knee-deep in documents, 
covered in clutter and 
marching through magnetic 
tape, he fought on relent-
lessly, singlehandedly 
trying to refile the office 
memos, alphabetize the in-
dex cards and sort out the 
official reports ..• All the 
while hoping against hope 
that he would be able to 
rescue his secretary who, 
only hours before, had been 
engulfed in an avalanche 
of paper when she opened 
all the off ice file cabin-
ets searching for last 
year's annual report ••• Lit-
tle did our hero know that 
in a short time he would be 
BURIED ALIVE .•• " - Come 
see Office 77 a disaster 
film to end all disaster 
films ••• soon to be at a 
theatre near you. 

Does it sound improb-
able? Yes, but the old 
adage it -only happens in 
the movies doesn't apply to 
the above scenario. The 
plague of paperwork (the 
bureaucrat's best friend) 
that piles up in the of-
f ices of institutions a-
cross the country is a 
problem that affects just 
about everyone regardless 
of race, color, creed, 
origin, sex or age. 

The filing of paperwork, 
and the storing of records 
is an important and es-
sential function of a ma-
jor institution or busi-
ness. 

When records are stored 
properly and in an orderly 
fashion they can be a 
great source of informa-
tion, a safeguard against 
mistakes and a simple way 
to double check facts, but 
how do you get to that 
point? 

Here at MCG, the records 
management section offers 
relief to the problem of 
handling and storing 
16,789 cubic feet of in-
active records. 

The volume of records 
created at MCG creates a 
tremendous storage problem 
for all documents that 
have been made or received 
in connection with the 
transaction of business 
and preserved for inf or-
mational value or as evi-
dence of a transaction. 

A systematic control 
has been organized for 
paper work and records in 
active and inactive files, 

including rapid retrieval 
when needed, to final de-
struction or archival re-
tention. 

The records management 
section, under Bob Duggar, 
Records Manager, offers 
assistance in the 
handling of records and 
other papers first by es-
tablishing a timetable 
based on administrative re-
ference needs and legal re-
quirements; second, by 
scheduling the records for 
the transfer to a local 
holding area and storage 
for the period required 
before either destroying 
or microfilming historical 
or archival materials, and 
third, by rapid retrieval 
of records from the record 
center when needed. 

Record center boxes and 
control cards are furnished 
to the department for the 
transfer of records from 
the file cabinets to the 
record center. Each box 

is indexed and a location 
and disposition file main-
tained. A notice and cer-
tification of records de-
struction is set up for the 
purpose of notifying depart-
ments which have records in 
custody of the holding area 
that their destruction is 
eminent, and then to cer-
tify the destruction. 

To assure that np record 
is destroyed without 
authority, a retention 
schedule is created and 
approval for the timetable 
is required from the Board 
of Regents State Auditor, 
Secretary of State, Depart-
ment of Law, and the Federal 
Government if sponsored 
funds are involved. 

To purge the files and 
remove inactive records re-
flects a tremendous reduc-
tion in the cost of storing 
records in the record cen-
t er versus the office. In 
terms of space and equip-

ment, it costs $22.25 per 
cubic foot to store records 
in high cost off ice space, 
whereas, the same records 
could be stored in the 
record center for $1.47 or 
a savings of $20.78 for 
every cubic foot that can 
be transferred out of an 
off ice. 

Records management has 
set up a microfilm labora-
tory with cameras capable 
of filming continuous form, 
single page, or bound 
source documents on 16 MM 
film, either on roll film, 
cartridge, or jackets. 
Readers and reader printers 
are available for reading 
roll film, cartridges, 
fische or jackets and re-
producing a paper copy from 
the image : 

Records Management, a 
section of the Comptroller's 
Division, is available to 
assist each department in 
reducing the cost and in-
creasing the efficiency of 
record k~eping. 

PROFILE: 
Dr. Betty 
Hamm 

In the give and take of 
life, it sometimes seems 
that the "takersn outnum-
ber the "givers". Dr. 
Betty Hamm, is a "giver". 
She gives her time and ta-
lents to her work, but 
more importantly she gives 
of herself. 

"Growing up in a family 
of seven children on a 
small farm, says Dr. Hamm, 
"a person almost has to 
l earrr- how t o give and ~s-hare 

with others whether they 
want to or not." The re-
markable thing about Dr. 
Hamm though, is that her 
giving comes naturally, it 
is not forced in any way. 

"We didn't have much, 
but what we did have, we 
shared. We were a very 
competitive group, but we 
were also very supportive, 
four of us, out of the 
seven ended up receiving 
PhD's," says Dr. Hamm. 

With that sort of back-
ground it would suffice to 
say that the associate 
professor of mental health-
psychiatric ' nursing in the 
School of Nursing has come 
a long way. And she cer-
t~inly has--but when you 
add to her accomplishments 
the fact that she had to 
have a permanent colostomy 
at the age of eleven, and 
has had to live with the 
inconveniences that are 
inherent with that type of 
operation, she has come 
even further. 

Dr. Hamm places strong 
emphasis on motivation and 
she makes a special effort 
to instill a positive at-
titude in the students she 
teaches. 

"I don't believe an in-
structor can really teach 
anybody anything, but can 
only influence a student's 
motivation to learn. My 
primary goal in teaching is 
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Berg assumes duties 
as f acuity senate head 

Dr. Ed Berg will direct 
Faculty Senate, School of 
Medicine activities .during 
this school year, officially 
beginning Sept. 27 in the 
first Faculty Senate meet-
ing for the school year. 

Elected to serve with 
the new president were Dr. 
Max Miller, vice-president, 
Dr. Virginia Zachert, se~ 

cretary and Dr. Malcolm 
Page, president-elect. 

Each department within 
the School of Medicine has. 
Senate representation and 
those for 1977-78 are: 
Anatomy, Drs. Gene Colborn 
and Dave Welter; Anesthes-
iology, Dr. Jack B. 
Williams; Cell and Molecu-
lar Biology, Drs. George 
Brownell, Fred Garver, 
Andy Reese, David Scott 
and Terry Stoming; Derma-
tology, Dr. Dan Chalker; 
Endocrinology, Dr. Allen 
Costoff; Family Practice, 
Drs. Warren Gullen and 
Larry Hornsby; Medicine,Drs. 

William Chew, Rene Cormier, 
Elaine Feldman, Joseph 
Griffen, James Hudson, 
Henry Middleton; Neurology, 
Drs. Paul Dyken and 
Lawrence Hartlage; Ob-Gyn, 
Drs. George Nelson and 
Virginia Zachert and in 
Opthalmology, Dr. Keith 
Green. 

Also, Pathology, Drs. 
John Crosby, Lalla Iverson, 
Robert Sobel and Ben 
Spurlock; Pediatrics, Drs. 
Wesley Covitz, William 
Weston and P.S. Rao; 
Pharmacology, Drs. Gerald 
Carrier and Mary E. Logan; 
Physiology, Drs. Ina C. 
Ehrhart and Wendell 
Hofman; Psychiatry, Drs. 
Lawrence Cook, John Poston 
and Mercer Sell; Radiology, 
Drs. Sherwood Reichard 
and Theodora Van Der Zalm 
and in Surgery, Drs. Joe 
Bowden, Robert Johnson, 
Robert Nesbit, Arthur 
Smith, and Charles Wray. 

Famous Artists in 
:15th season_ at Bell 

The 15th annual Famous 
Artist Series sponsored 
by the Augusta Junior 
Woman's Club will bring to 
Augusta a variety of music 
this season. Top names 
in pop, country, western 
and big band jazz enter-
tainment will appear in 
five concerts at Bell 
Auditorium. 

Series season ticket 
sales are available at 
Bell Auditorium box off ice. 
Proceeds from the Famous 
Artist Series go to sup-
port community projects 
of the Augusta Junior 
Woman's Club. 

"Remembering When Music 
Was Music," first produc-
tion of the series, pre-
sents four famous quartets 
in a night of nostalgia. 
The Four Aces, the Four 
Freshmen, the Four Lads 
and the Ink Spots appear 
together Oct. 13. 

Oct. 27 will bring the 
return of one of the area's 
favorite singing groups -
The Lettermen. 

The Thanksgiving holi-
days will be brightened by 
the appearance of Danny 
Davis and the Nashville 
Brass Nov. 26. This group 
has won the Country Music 
Association Award for in-
strumental groups for the 
past six years. Their 
music is a combination of 
country and pop with a 
generous helping of the 
big band sound. 

The big band sound will 
be back Jan. 31 when the 
Glenn Miller Orchestra 
under the direction of 
Jimmy Henderson makes a 
return visit. The final 
concert of the series will 
present singer John Gary, 
Feb. 25. 

Q. Is it a pol-
icy of MCG 
for employes 

to wear name tags? 

The Medical A College does 
• not have a 

policy requiring employes 
to wear name tags. Even 
if we had such a policy 
that could be controlled, 
we would still have the 
problem of identifying 
which visitors were 
authorized and which were 
unauthorized. Our Divi-
sion of Public Safety has 
started a program which 
will hopefully provide 
better control of unauth-
orized visitors. Medical 
College personnel can as-
sit in this program by 
notifyin~ Public Safety 
when they have reason to 
believe that persons 
should not be in their 
area. 

James A. Blissitt 
Vice President and 
Treasurer 

Bina named new admin resident 
Lynn Bina is the new administrative resident in 

Talmadge Memorial Hospital. She is a candidate for a 
masters degree in hospital administration from the 
University of Georgia. 

Miss Bina is a native of Belleville, Ill., and 
earned her undergraduate degree at Newcomb College of 
Tulane University in New Orleans. 

Workers lend hand to students 
Three MCG students got a touch of Medical College 

hospitality recently as they moved into one of the 
residence halls. 

Burdened with a piece of carpet far too heavy for 
them, they were observed by a passing group of materials 
management employes. 

The crew stopped their truck and in a matter of 
seconds had taken over, delivered the carpet and were 
back in their vehicle. 

MCG MDs, RNs attend diabetes camp 
MCG health professionals recently spent two weeks at 

a summer camp learning about management of diabetes in 
children. 

Physicians and nurses attended the Ross Stevens Camp 
at Camp Waco, Ga., which cares for children with 
diabetes mellitus. 

Those attending the camp from the Medical College 
included Thomas Huff M.D., Kitty Murphy R.N., Denise 
Hawkins R.N., Eleanor Fincher R.N., Ann Pope R.N. and 
Joe Noggle. 

Extension cords for emergencies only 
The hospital safety committee reports that electrical 

extension cords are authorized for use only in emergency 
situations. 

That is, a temporary situation in which additional 
electrical outlets are needed in the direct treatment or 
resuscitation of a patient. 

Each nursing unit has been issued one extension cord 
for such use. For additional information, refer to the 
Administrative Policy and Procedure Manual for the 
hospital. 

Freshmen entertained at FPC 
Entering freshman medical students at the Medical 

College of Georgia recently were entertained by members 
of the Georgia Academy of Family Physicians. 

For the evening the students were paired with prac-
ticing family physicians from throughout Georgia, thus 
giving the students the opportunity to talk to these 
physicians. A tour of the Family Practice Center was 
conducted for the guests, followed by a dinner and recep-
tion at the Executive House. 

Dr. Joseph Tollison, student curriculum unit director 
for the family practice department, coordinated the 
events. 

Library adds rare volume to shelves 
The library has received a copy of the Centennial edi-

tion of The Obliquely Contracted Felv_is by Or. Franz Carl 
Naegele. This work was first published in Germany in 
1839 and described an anatomical anomaly whkh is now 
known as the Naegele pelvis. 

The original volume contained sixteen finely executed 
lithographic plates, in addition to the descriptive text. 
Despite its medical significance, it is an extremely rare 
volume. Only four copies are known to exist in the United 
States. 

The Centennial edition received by the library contains 
fine reproductions of the original plates and an English 
translation of the text. 

This copy is the gift of Mrs. Richard Torpin, whose 
husband served as chairman of obstetrics and gynecology 
at MCG from 1936 until his retirement in 1958, when he 
became professor emeritus. The volume will be shelved 
in the Rare Book Room of the library. 



NOTABLES 
W.H . Moretz , MD , admin, $119,868 from 
Health Resources Administration and 
Bureau of Heal th Man power ·for schol ar-
ships and/or loans funds for School of 
Medicine ; $38 , 79 1 for School of Dent i s -
try; and $54 , 209 for School of Nursing . 

K. Green, PhD, C. Griffin , BS , and D. 
Padgett , BS , ophthal , presented " In 
Vivo and In Vi t ro Studies of Drug Ef-
fec t s on Aqueous Humor Format i on , Euro -
pean Assoc. for Eye Research mtg, Bonn, 
German; Green and K. Bowman, ophtha l, 
" I nfluence of Aging Aqueous Humor For-
mation, " Symposium on Ag i ng in the Eye , 
Bonn, Germany . Paper to be published 
in the International Seri es on Geront -
ologv .by 1Karger, Bas l e; Green presented 
seminars e n t i tled "Effec t s of Drugs 
on Aqueo us Humor Dynamics, with Specifi c 
Reference t o Cannab i s " a nd "Medical 
Education i n the USA ," dept. of ophthal, 
Rheinisch- Westfal i sche Technische 
Hochschule , Aschen , Germany; Green, 
Griffin and Bowman presented "Effects 
of Hydrostat i c and Osmoti c Pressure 
on Fluid Flow Across the I solated Cili -
ary Epithe l ium ," Int ernat i onal Physio -
logical Society Congress, Paris; Green 
presented seminars entitled " Mechanisms 
of Aqueous Humor I nfl ow and Out f low from 
the ·Eye" and " Factors in Corneal Thick-
ness Regu l ation ," University Eye Dept. , 
Rikshospitalet, Oslo , Norway. 

G.S . Sohal, $36,990 2- year grant for 
"Cell Death a nd Cytodifferentiation," 
General Medical Sciences divis i on , NI H. 

J . P . Lewi s , PhD , med res , erythropoietin 
lab , VAH, co - a u t hor, " Immobilizat i on 
and Ki netic St udies of an Erythropoie -
t in- Generatin g Factor, " Biochem . Med 
17: 310 - 319 , 1 977. - - ?, 

T. F . Ogle , PhD, physio , co - author, 
" Ovarian and Adrenal Steroids during 
Pregnancy and the Oestrou s Cycle in the 
Rat; " J Endocrin . 74: 89 - 98, 1977 . 

V. R . Allen , OTR , MHE, ot , participant , 
White House Conference for Handicapped 
Individuals; advisory board mtgs, 
Nat ional Parapl egic Foundation ; included 
in 4t h ed . Who ' s Who in Women. 

R. B. Schuessler, MD, Med, $3 , 000 insti -
tutional allowance . 

T.R . Di rksen, DDS, PhD , ora l bio , chair-
man, session h: Salivary Research I I -
Biochemistry and Pathophysiology , AADR 
ann mtg, Las Vegas ; Dirksen, G. S . 
Schuster, PhD , mi crobio, G. W. Burnett , 
PhD, <lent admin , A . E. Ciarlon e . DDS . 
dent pharma , and J . C . Howard , PhD, c & 
m Hyctroxypatite Di ssolution. "; J . F . 
Erbland, Schuster and Dirksen , "In 
Vitro Lipid Synthesis by Virus - Infected 
Mouse Submandibul ar Gl and ." ; Schuster, 
Dirksen and P . K. Morse , ed res and dev, 
" Age - Microbial Strain ' Interactions in 
Dental Caries in_Rats " j D.R . Myers, 
DDS, PEDO, H.K . Shoaf, DDS, pedo , 
Dirksen. G. M. Whi t ford , dent physio , 
and D.H. Pash ley " Distribution of cl4 
Formocresol Fo l owing Pulpotomy in the 
Monkey " ; S.E . Bustos , Sch uster and 
Dirks en , "Parathyroid Hormone Effect 
on Phosphorylat ion of Calvari a Bone 
Cell Non- Histones ." The above papers 
were presented at the ann mtg of the 
American Assoc i ation for Dental Research 
held in Las Vegas. 

J.B. Puryear , Ph~ stu affairs, $59 , 236 
grant for " Summer Bio - Medical for Min -
orities/Disadvantaged , " BHM. 

C.O . DAvis, DDS , PhD , dent admin , 
$101 , 739 grant for " Health Manpower 
Education Initiative Tra i ning ," BHM. 

G. M. Whitford , PhD , DMD, oral b i o -
physio, participan t , Pan American 
Health Organization ·symposium on " Salt 
Fluoridat i on, Col umbia , South America; 
presented "Fluor i de Metabolism and 
Evaluation Methods . " 

R . C. Little , MD, physio, presented 
"Effect of Epinephrine on Vi scoelastic 
Propert i es of the Myocardium, " Inter-
nat i onal Physiological Congress, Paris , 
Fr ance . 

L . P. Aul t , MS , nurs , $59 , 923 grant for 
" Baccalaureate Nursing Sa t e llite for 
Underserved Areas"; $112 , 109 graduate 
tra ining grant for " Professional Nurse 
Traineeship Program". 

G. S . Sohal , PhD , ana , $36,999 gran t for 
"Cell Deat h and Cytodi fferent i a t ion, " 
Genera l Med i cal Scienc es division, NIH . 

B.B . Gal l agher , PhD, neuro, $41 ,1 38 
grant for "Clinical Pharma co l ogy of 
Ant i convu l sants ," NI NCDS . 

L.C . Hartlage, PhD, neuro - ped , presen-
ted " Neuropsych olog i cal Assessment for 
Rehabilitation Plann ing ," Amer i can 
Psycholog i cal Associa t ion, San Fran-
c i sco ; Hart l age and J. Neely , PhD, 
pysch, VA presented " Evaluation of 
Continuing Education Programs ." 

V. T. Weidme i er, PhD , phys i o , presented 
" The Effects of Propranolol on Nore-
pinephrine- and Hypoxia-induced I ncreases 
i n Coronarv Flow and Adenosine . " 27th 
I nt l Union of Physio Sci mtg, Paris. 

D.A . Miller , PhD , phys i o , present ed 
" Effec t of Pu l monary St retch on t he 
Avian Respiratory Pattern, " sat ellite 
sympos i um , I n t l Congress of Physio, 
Gottingen , Ge rmany . 

T . F. Ogle , PhD , ph ysio , "Modification 
of Serum Luteinizin g Hormon e a n d Prol ac-
tin Concentrations by Corticotropin and 
Adre n a l ectomy in Ovar i echomized Rats ," 
En docr i n. 1 01: 494 - 497 , 1 977 . 

T . O. Abney , PhD , endocrin, $47 , 800 
National Science Foundation grant for 
" Th e Ro le of Es t rogen s i n Testicu l ar 
Fun c tion ." 

A.M . Karow , Jr. , PhD , pharma , $3000 con-
tinuation of NIH grant for "Cyropreser-
vation of Rabbit Kidneys . " 

J . Smith , MD , med , $199 , 800 gran t for 
" Physicians ' s Assistant," BHM. 

P . R. Dyken , MD, ped neuro , "Common 
Pediatric Neurology Prob l ems ," Cont. 
Ed . Symposium on New Treatments in 
Neurology , Savannah; " Seizures in 
Children , " Cont Ed . Symposium , Savannah ; 
"CLonazepam in the Treatment of Ab-
sence Se i zures : A Double - Blind Cl ini-
cal Trial," Am . Acad . of Neurological 
Syn dromes--A Workshop ," Ga . Psycholog-
ical Assoc .; Examiner , Part I I Examin -
ation of the Am. Bd. of Psychiatry and 
Neurology , Washington , D. C. ; Examiner 
at the Part II Exa mi nat i on of t h e Am . 
Bd . of Psychiatr y and Neurology, Kansas 
City ; participant , Ga, Counci l of De -
velopmental Disabi l ities mtg , Atlanta ; 
speaker, Pensacola Pediatric Seminar; 
co- author , " Clonazepam in the Treatment 
of Absence Seizures : A Double Bl ind 
Clincial Trai l, " Ne urology 2 7 ( 4) : 
371 , 1977; " Hered i tary Nonprogressive 
Athetotic Hemiplegia: A New Syndrome , 
"Neuro l ogy (in press ) ; Se l f - Stud y and' 
Prografilmed St udent' s Manua l on Seizure 
Disorders in Children , Se l f Inst r uc-
tional Mate r ials ProJect, Heal t h Science 
Consortium " Review of Oehmi chen ' s 
Cerebrospinal Fl uid Cyth l ogy : An I n -
troduction and Atlas, " New England J of 
med 296(6 ): 344 - 45, 1977 . Appoin t ed 
to the editor i al board of Annals of 
Neuro l ogy , journal of the Am. Neur o -
logi cal Assoc . 

J . M. Hill, PhD , c&m bio , "I so l ation of 
Ri bosomal RNA Prec ursors from Lung, " 
Analytical Biochem. 78: 351- 357 , 
1977; " Iontophoretic App l icat i on of 
Antiviral Chemotherapeut i c Agents , 
"Annals of the New York Acad. of 
Science s 284: 60 ~- 617, 1977, 9 0 -
authors";- L . P . Gangarosa, ~DS , PhD and 
N. Park , DDS, oral bio - pharma ; Hi l l , 
Gangarosa.1 Park , K. Green , PhD and D. 
Hull, MD , ophthal , " Comparison of 
Iontophoret ic and Topical App l icat i on 
of Ara- AMP to Rabb i t Eyes , " 1977 mtg , 
Assoc . for Research in Vision and 
Ophthal mology , Sarasota, Fla . ; Hi l l, 
C. Tuggle , D.F . Scott , PhD , c&m b i o , 
and ~ . G . Shimp , DVM, div . of animal 
resources , "Increased cGMP- dependent 
Prote i n Kinase Activity and Stimula-
tory Modul ator Dur i ng Lung Growth In -
duced by Pneumonectomy," Th i rd Inter-
nationa l Conference on Cyclic Nuc l eo-
tides, New Orleans; i nvited speaker , 
1977 Gordon Conference on Polyamines, 
Plymout h , N. J . 

V. K. Bhalla , PhD, endocr i n , and T . G. 
Muldoon, PhD , endocrin , $40 , 00Q grant 
for "Cha rac t erization of Te~ticular 
Inhi bitors of FSH , " nat. Science 
Foun dation. 

R. C. Bard , dean , All i ed Heal th 
Sciences, $414,963 manpower gran t to 
assist i n t he education a n d traini ng 
of professional a nd techn ica l al l ied 
hea l t h manpower. 

T . R. Di rksen , DDS, PnD , oral b i o -
biochem, $32 , 329 ~rant renewal for 
"In Vitro Effect of I nsulin and Other 
Hormones on t h e Me t abo l ism of Bon e and 
Bone Cel l Cultures ," J uveni l e Di abetes 
Foundation . 

G. B. Fagu et, MD, med- hema, " Mech anim 
of Lymphocyte s Act i vation: Binding 
Ki netics of Ph y t ohema gglutan i n to Hu-
man Lymphocyt es ," J Biologica l Ch e mis -
!!2'.. 252 : 2095 , 1 977 ; Faguet, B. P. 
Barton, L . L . Smi th, a nd F . A. Garver, 
"Gamma Heavy Chain Disease: Cl inica l 
Aspects and Character i za tion o f a 
Deleter , Noncove l ent ly Linked Gamma, 
Heavy Ch a i n Dimer CBAZ ), Bl ood ," 4 9: 
495 , 1977 . ---

Hospital adds dictating 
Talmadge Memorial Hos-

pital has a new dictating 
system. Which, according 
to Thelma Clark in medical 
records, should make it 
much easier for physicians 
to dictate discharge sum-
maries and operative re-
ports, while the medical 
transcriptionists also 
have an easier time of it. 

The system includes some 
60 stations throughout the 
hospital, with lines to two 
dep·artments in the outpa-
tient clinic. Cost of the 
system is $75,000. 

Clark explains that 
the physician can use 

either the designated 
phone or if a dictating 
phone is not available, a 
regular telephone may be 
used. 

He picks up the re-
ceiver, dictates the report 
which is stored on mag-
netic tape. The medical 
transcriptionist can then 
transfer the information 
into the patient's record. 

"This system should 
help alleviate some of our 
problems because it has a 
greater capacity to receive 
and store information," 
says Clark. 

PROFILE: Dr. Betty Hamm 
can't from p.4 

to positively influence 
each individual student's 
motivation for continued 
education in his chosen 
field", says Dr. Hamm. 

This educator gets in-
volved. She is well pub-
lished in education and 
nursing journals, has a 
patent pending on a colos-
tomy device, and is current-
ly in the process of revis-
ing a simulation game for 
juvenile offenders on coping 
mechanisms. 

Dr. Hamm has also helped 
organiz e - and s upport a· 
musical group composed of 
ex-psychiatric patients 
from several of the Augusta 
area mental health agencies. 
"My work is not work for me. 
It's fun. Both clinical 
and educational aspects of 
my work provide an interest-
ing and different chal-
lenge," says Dr. Hamm. 

Careers 
Job openings ha ve been a nnounced by 

the e mp l oyment off i ce . Interested em-
p l oye s should call ext. 308 1 for more 
informatio n including salary ran ges 
for these posi t ions . Al l sal aries for 
classifi ed employes who are promoted 
and/or transferred mus t comply with 
inst i tutional sa l ary policies . 

ANNUAL 
JOB TITLE ENTRY SALARY 

Medica l Transcrip- 6,822 yrly 
tion i s t III 

Secretary III 6 , 822 y r ly 
Secret ary II 6 , 219 y r ly 
Cod i ng Clerk 6 , 21 9 yr l y 
Te l ephone Operator 5 , 678 yrly 

( Temporary ) 

Ch i ef Techni c i an $10,338 yr l y 
Hemodynamic Lab 

Chief EEG Techn ician $ 9 , 859 yrly 
Chief EKG Techn i cian $ 8 , 549 yr l y 

Rad i ology Techno l ogist V $10 , 368 yrl y 
Rad i o l ogy Techno l ogist II $ 8,154 yr l y 
Rad i o l ogy Techno l ogis t I $ 7 ,446 yrly 

EKG Technician I 
Med i cal Techno l ogis t II 

Bi qmedical Equipme n t 
Special ist 

Laboratory Techn i cian I I 

Plumber I 
Util i ty Plant Operator I 

( Bo i ler Room ) 

6,53 1 yr l y 
9 , 402 yr l y 

8 , 549 yr l y 

6 , 822 yrl y 

7 , 134 yrly 
7 , 134 yrly 

Electronic Technic i a n III $1 0 , 368 yr l y 

Speech Pathologis t 

Nurs e Ane sthetis t 

RN VI 
RN V 
RN IV 
RN II I 
RN II 

NA II I 
NA II 

Res e arch Assistant II 
Re search Assis tan t III 

$12 , 024 yrly 

$1 3,2 4 8 yrly 

$1 3 , 920 yrly 
$13 ,24 8 yrly 
$12 , 024 yrly 
$1 0,878 yrly 
$1 0 , 338 y,r l y 

5 , 928 yr l y 
5 , 429 yrly 

7 ,1 34 yr l y 
8 ,1 54 yr l y 

The psychiatric nurse 
educator says her Christian 
faith is the basis for her 
having the belief that 
lives can be changed. 

"In dealing with mental 
illness you have to remem-
ber that no matter how de-
viant a person's behavior 
is there is still something 
about that person that is 
healthy and wholesome. 
The job of the counselor is 
to help restore that in-
dividual to unity and 
wholeness. You need to be 
realistic and deal with 
peov le realistically, al-
ways being cognizant of 
each person's assets and 
building on those. It is 
always God who brings 
about a genuine and lasting 
change in any one individ-
ual. I have seen the liv-
ing dead brought back to 
life through love," says 
Dr. Hamm. 
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